NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

September 21, 2010 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, William Grafton, Christopher Mickle, David Osborne, Burton Bryan, Sean Sutton and David Magee.

Conservation Agent:  Abigail Hardy 

ADDITIONS: None
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE:

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to accept the agenda as written.

Second: David Magee 



In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

PUBLIC HEARING

45 Cedar Point / SE52- 955 / Raze & Rebuild Single-Family Home w/ Septic                     NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Domenic Mazzocco / Representative: Merrill Associates 

The applicant’s representative has requested a continuance to the 10/5/10 meeting. This will allow for a site visit by the Commission for tomorrow, 9/22/10.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing of 45 Cedar Point to 10/5/10.

Second: David Magee



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

22 Prospect Street / NCC# 20(10) / Fence Installation                                                                       RDA

Applicant: Joel & Julie Fontaine / Representative:

Present: Julie Fontaine 

This is for the installation of a picket style vinyl fence with a significant amount of the fence in the 50’ buffer zone. 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy circulated a packet to the Commission members with photos, proposed plans and as-built plans from 2002. A single family home was constructed with an existing split rail fence built along the 50’ buffer. There had been a previous violation where an area had been cleared and a patio constructed. There was a subsequent filing to resolve this. When visiting the site she noticed there were some other violations such as a little parking area that was paved within the 50’ buffer and a lawn area that was cleared within the 50’ buffer. Abigail Hardy distributed a sketch done by Julie Fontaine.

Mrs. Fontaine pointed out that there is already a split rail fence there and said that she’d be changing only sections of it, one of which was knocked down by the plowing this past year. The other section, close to the driveway edge, would need to come down because that is the cross through. This fence would be used to contain her dogs.

Deborah Hill said that she understands what is being said, but the Commission is strict about their bylaws She feels that what is the point of having this 50’ bylaw if someone can come back a few years later and expand into that area? 

Christopher Mickle noted that a section of fence was taken down and the driveway was adjusted as well. Mrs. Fontaine said that all of this was there when they purchased the property. Burton Bryan said that if the lawn is going to remain, he has no problem with the fence. 

Mrs. Fontaine said that she was not disrupting anything further. They are willing to raise the fence 6” off the ground to allow wildlife passage. They are willing to plant around it to make it more wetland friendly. Christopher Mickle said that his opinion is to make this fence become a yard so that it is enclosed. It doesn’t have an open end in the back to the buffer zone. Then they are putting in a barrier and keeping the activity contained. 

Christopher Mickle questioned what the bylaw regulations are in relation to letting the dogs run in that area. Deborah Hill explained that the bylaw addresses only the protection of the wetlands. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a negative determination.

Second: Burton Bryan


In Favor:  William Grafton, Christopher Mickle, David Osborne, Burton Bryan, David Magee and Sean Sutton.                           Opposed:  Deborah Hill  



 

50 Pine Street / SE52- 956 / Expand existing communications tower site                                        NOI 

Applicant: Paul DeCoste / Representative: Scott Jordan, EcoTec, Inc. 

Discussion: Green cards were submitted. Scott Jordan said that they filed a Notice of Intent to get an Order of Conditions for the construction of a platform that is associated with a communications tower. He described the size 10’ x 16’ platform on piers with no grading or fill. The project is on existing lawn and they will need a temporary work area for working in the 50’. They made an alternatives analysis and presented the copies.

Abigail Hardy was at the site. She reviewed the wetland line and it is satisfactory. There is minimal impact near the wetlands by the installation of the piers. She said that the Commission would issue an Order of Conditions at the next meeting on 10/5/10.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to close the hearing.

Second: Sean Sutton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

             Wildcat Lane (Bl. 65, Lots 40, 23, 26, 45, 46 & 47) / SE52-943 / Construction of roadway        OOC 

             Applicant: Casa Development, Inc. / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Engineering  

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that there are the drafts of the order and the old order in the folders. The old plan has the grid on the front page and is dated. Deborah Hill added that clarification of language on page two pertaining to the wetland line is needed. Elaboration is also needed. Christopher Mickle questioned the plan set and asked if any calculations were submitted. Abigail Hardy said that she would contact Deb Kellar and see that we get the information. Abigail Hardy will state that the old line is not approved under this order. She will craft a letter and send to the members for review. Deborah Hill and Christopher Mickle further discussed changes to the report that were duly noted by Abigail Hardy.  

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue an OOC for the Wildcat Hill Open Space Residential Design construction project with boilerplate conditions and special conditions as drafted, reviewed and discussed with the Conservation Commission tonight, September 21, 2010, including edits by Deborah Hill and other Conservation Commission members, as well as reports from John Chessia and Art Allen. 

Second: Burton Bryan


In Favor: All except William Grafton (abstained: William Grafton)

302 River Street / SE52- 954 / Septic System Repair                                                                         OOC                                               

Applicant: Gregory Butler / Representative: George Collins, Collins Civil Engineering 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said this is the project that Mr. DeGhetto was present for. It is a septic repair on River Street, which is a standard project. Deborah Hill said that if they are washing wheels, the water in the street will be silted and maybe a problem for Mr. DeGhetto. Deborah Hill gave information about mud tracking pads that were used in the past. She suggested that they should put some gravel on the site during the three days. Abigail Hardy said that it should be noted that there is an adjacent wetland. Christopher Mickle said that erosion controls such as haybales should be placed on Green Street for the seepage going onto River Street. He also mentioned that they should be seeding the disturbed areas as soon as possible. William Grafton suggested soil or compost added as necessary. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue an OOC with boilerplate conditions as discussed.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

15 Old Oaken Bucket Road / SE52-763 & SE52-809 /  ?                                 Cert. of Compliance                             

Applicant: John Lalone / Representative: Edward Eisenhaure, P.E. 

Discussion: Sally Coyle was present, representing the homeowners and to answer any questions.

Abigail Hardy inspected the site. This was a raise and rebuild project. These are actually 2 Certificates of Compliance. On the first, the applicant had proposed a project that was never completed and they requested a COC to close it out. The second is a project that did happen which is a raise and re-build. 

The extensive mitigation is a good mixture of native species and the stone bounds are where they should be. Her only complaint is that the signs are mounted on the back of the posts and not visible from the outside. The order did not specify this. 

Sally Coyle felt that the applicants would be amenable to mounting the signs so that they are visible to the outside. Abigail Hardy will visit and inspect that the signs have been moved.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a COC to 15 Old Oaken Bucket Road for SE52-809. 

Second: Sean Sutton



In Favor:  All



Opposed: None

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a COC to 15 Old Oaken Bucket Road for SE52-763 stating that this project was never done.

Second: Sean Sutton



In Favor:  All



Opposed: None

7 Satuit Meadow Lane / SE52- 917 / Change in Driveway Plan               Minor Modification to OOC 

Applicant: Richard Morrell / Representative:    

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that this project was originally an Enforcement Order from the cutting of trees in the buffer zone. Part of the OOC was permitting a paved driveway with a large drainage swale. The applicant would like to propose leaving the driveway as gravel and not doing the drainage swale. They are going from pervious to impervious which is a benefit and it was agreed that the drainage swale wouldn’t be necessary.  

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to approve the minor modification at 7 Satuit Meadow Lane.

Second: Sean Sutton 



In Favor:  All



Opposed: None

DISCUSSIONS
Sub-Committee reports

Pathways Committee – Christopher Mickle said that the Pathways Committee put a brief letter in the abutter notification telling people that the meeting is only for the wetland discussion and not for construction of the pathway. 

CPC – David Osborne said that the CPC meets Thursday night and on their agenda is calling for proposals. They are breaking their proposals into two categories: one is the preliminary and the other is the final.

Conservation Signage-Donovan & Jacob’s Pond - David Osborne said that the Donovan Farms sign is currently under new construction. By the next meeting he will have the new and old signs for review.  He then discussed the colors of the signage by showing a color chart. 

Pathways Committee – Abigail Hardy said that the Pathways Committee ANRAD arrived at the Commission today and will probably be at the next public hearing. 

CSA discussion- lease & solar panels - 

CSA members present: Jennifer Friedrich, Nicky Bartley, Allison Demong and Sara Baker.

Abigail Hardy said that there is a proposed lease in the folders. In the past it was discussed to use the Barstow Field and the triangle field on River Street. This was discussed as favorable to the Commission, but not voted on. Deborah Hill asked that the CSA members refresh what has to date been done.  

Nicky Bartley said that they were using town water for irrigation system and then ban came into effect they could not use this. They didn’t receive a farm exemption across the board.  The Water Commissioner and Jennifer Friedrich found that there was a working well on the property that could be used. Jennifer Friedrich met with the Historic Commission and Joe Cornish at Historic New England to utilize the well. They came up with using solar panels for the running of the well. They discussed this with Jack Haywood from Sterns Irrigation. They also received a $1k donation from one of the members for the solar panels.  Nicky Bartley said that the solar panels would come down at the end of each season. There are two side-by-side solar panels that will be a semi-permanent fixed pole. They will be anchored by a 2’x 3’ concrete panel that is also a tracker that takes the power from the panels themselves. 

They are getting 5 amps from the panels when the sun is shining. They need about 8 pounds of pressure and this is a simple drip system.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to grant permission to Norwell Farms to install a concrete pad and solar panels.

Second: William Grafton


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

The two fields on River Street were then reviewed. (The lease document would need to be read by Commission members.)

Nicky Bartlett said that they are requesting a five-year lease for the current field of 1.6 acres at Jacob’s. They are also asking for two additional fields. She said that they now have two fields on River street – waiting list – 165 happy members. This is the 19th week of distribution. Open board meeting next month. There are 60 volunteers. No complaints. They will have a survey that will tell them what their membership wants. They need time to analyze the results and are hoping that they will get the renewals by the end of the year. 

Abigail Hardy said that the Bartlett field is about 2 acres. Triangular field down the street from Bartlett is 1.9 acres and much of the field is wet. They would like to get the Commissions approval for the additional fields. Deborah Hill wants to make sure that there are limitations to wetland areas. Sara Baker asked if anyone knows what the fields will look like once he manures the fields. Sean Sutton said that it is a soil-based consistency and normally does not have an odor.  

Motion:  Christopher Mickle moved that Norwell Farms be granted permission to use the Barstow Fields and the triangular fields pending receipt of a plan that shows their intended use.

Second: William Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

***Hatch Lots Parking Area quotes

David Osborne said that he, along with Mr. & Mrs. Sutton, cleaned up the area. The last discussion was that anything $5k or above needs to get approval. They have quotes for less than $5k and some over $5k. Abigail Hardy said that she received a bid from Stonescapes, as was requested. They came in significantly lower than all others.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to accept Stonescapes Landscape Design for work at the Hatch Lots Parking Area, for $4300.

Second: William Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

***Parker Street, Lot 1 – Proposed Conservation Restriction

Abigail Hardy said that she received this yesterday and she suggested the members review the memo, she will send it to Bob Galvin and they can discuss it at next meeting. 

***Govt. Study Commission Re:  town Manager (v. Administrator)

David Osborne said that they would like the Conservation Commission to attend their meeting and discuss what they considered the weaknesses and strengths of the manager vs. administrator. David Osborne suggested that Abigail Hardy contact Betsey Gordon for clarification. See when it is appropriate to meet and/or see if she would like to attend the Conservation Commission meeting.

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

***111 Pleasant Street 

Applicant: ___________ (not listed on the agenda or your notes) and Michelle Granieux – 

representing the homeowner.

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that there were two elements to this violation: one was the cutting of trees and shrubbery within the buffer zone and the other was the construction of a large stonewall within the buffer zone. Abigail Hardy described the stone wall in the back of the property that was in the 50’ buffer was a new wall. It was large squares stonewall. Michelle Granieux said that her understanding was the original wall was down and they had moved it. 

Abigail Hardy would like to discuss the wetland line and the proposed restoration of the area. Abigail Hardy distributed the old and new plans. New plans were received today. She and Michelle Granieux visited the site and reviewed the wetland line. They moved a number of flags and then agreed on the adjusted line. Abigail Hardy said that she felt the original planting plan that was submitted for mitigation was not dense enough. There was an extremely large area where the work took place and the plan doesn’t provide sufficient mitigation for the damage that was done to the buffer zone.  

Michelle Granieux said that they were proposing to plant 15 red maples, 11 cinnamon fern, 12 high bush blueberry and 6 elderberry. On the new plan they are proposing to add an additional 16 bushes. Christopher Mickle said that they should be reports on the growing seasons and the monitoring. Abigail Hardy said that as an EO, we can make a motion and she will write a letter stating that the plan was accepted with the following conditions: monitoring reports of two growing seasons, planting done prior to fall of 2010, spraying the ground with conservation mix with the addition of some composted topsoil.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to approve the restoration as discussed in response to the Enforcement Order of 111 Pleasant Street and that Abigail Hardy issue a letter with the conditions listed.

Second:  Sean Sutton


In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

22 Prospect Street – cutting of vegetation

Abigail Hardy handed out pictures of the work done. The amount of vegetation cut is extensive. The area was cleared. Deborah Hill asked what the point of having a law is, if people just go in and cut saying that it’ll just grow back. Abigail Hardy suggested that stone or concrete bounds seem to last in perpetuity since vegetation gets cut and fences get knocked down. Deborah Hill agrees. Abigail Hardy suggested a planting plan. Bill Grafton suggested using the wording about the plantings and survivability as mentioned on the 111 Pleasant Street. The determination should include cement or stone bounds using no less than three. 

Motion: David Magee moved to require a planting plan for 22 Prospect Street, as discussed, for areas outside of the split rail fence.

Second: Christopher Mickle 

In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

For the RDA at 22 Prospect Street
Motion:  Christopher Mickle moved to issue the negative determination at 22 Prospect Street with conditions of allowing them to construction of a vinyl fence and install plants, per their violation notice.  

Second:  Burton Bryan 


In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS
1. Bills: W B Mason - $185.20, Wesley Osborne - $140, Chessia Consulting - $635.

Motion: Burton Bryan moved to pay the bills.

Second: William Grafton 

In Favor:  All



Opposed: None

2. Minutes: 9/1/09 & 10/6/09. 

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to approve minutes from 10/6/09.

Second: Burton Bryan               In Favor: Burton Bryan, Deborah Hill, Christopher Mickle and David Osborne (abstained: Sean Sutton, David Magee and William Grafton)

Motion:  Burton Bryan moved to approve minutes from 9/1/09.

Second: Deborah Hill               In Favor: Burton Bryan, Deborah Hill, Christopher Mickle and David Osborne (abstained: Sean Sutton, David Magee and William Grafton)

And other such matters that may be pending before the Commission.  Hearings will be held at the Town Hall, 345 Main St., Rm. 112.  The next Conservation Commission meeting will be on Tuesday October 5, 2010.  The deadline for submission of NEW filing/applications will be on Tuesday, September 21, 2010 at noon for the 10/5/10 meeting.  The Patriot Ledger Legal Notices will be published on Tuesday, September 28, 2010 for the 10/5/10 meeting.  The deadline for submission of revised information for Continued Hearings will be Tuesday September 21, 2010 at noon for the 10/5/10 meeting.  If it is a Peer Review, revisions are due 2 weeks before the meeting.
Next Meeting will be on October 5, 2010 @ 7:00 P.M

Executive Session - Pending Litigation

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss ongoing litigation that if discussed in open session would be detrimental to our position and not to return back to open session, but rather to adjourn.

Second: Sean Sutton

Members Polled: Deborah Hill - Aye, William Grafton - Aye, Christopher Mickle - Aye, David Osborne - Aye, Burton Bryan - Aye, David Magee - Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye.

The DiRubbo’s have filed three things:

1. Fighting the DEP’s stay.

2. Asking that the court case be stayed.
3. Arguing against our court case and suing the town for damages.

Abigail Hardy spoke to Bob Galvin about filing multiple responses and he is aware of this. She will call him tomorrow, write down all her notes and send them to Bob Galvin. She will also tell him that lack of progress is frustrating the Commission. They need regular updates on the status of the DiRubbo case. 

Jacob’s Pond Estates

Abigail Hardy said that Jacob’s Estates is suing the ZBA for not approving the removal of the $5000 condition. She just wanted to let the members know. The Conservation Commission wasn’t named in the complaint. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to exit Executive Session and adjourn.

Second:  David Magee 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Members Polled:

Deborah Hill – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye, William Grafton – Aye, David Magee – Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye and David Osborne – Aye. 

Adjourned: 11:10pm.
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